Routledge Studies in Latin American and Iberian Literature

INVENTING THE ROMANTIC Don Quixote in France

JANSENISTS, ROUSSEAU, AND BRITISH QUIXOTISM

Clark Colahan



Inventing the Romantic Don Quixote in France

Cervantes' now mythical character of Don Quixote began as a far different figure than the altruistic righter of wrongs we know today. The transformation from mad highway robber to secular saint took place in the Romantic Era, but how and where it began has just begun to be understood. France and England played major roles, but, contrary to earlier literary historians, Pascal, Racine, Rousseau and the Jansenists scooped Henry and Sarah Fielding. Jansenism, a persecuted puritanical and intellectual movement linked to Pascal, identified itself with Don Quixote's virtues, excused his vices, and wrote a game-changing sequel mediated by the transformative powers of a sorcerer from Commedia dell'Arte. As an early Romantic, Rousseau was attracted to the hero's fertile imagination and tender love for Dulcinea, foregrounding the would-be knight's quest in a play and his best-selling novel, Julie. Sarah Fielding reacted similarly, basing her utopian novel David Simple on the Jansenist concept of quixotic trust in others. Colahan here reproduces and explains for the first time the extremely rare original illustrations of the French sequel to Cervantes' novel, and documents the fortunes in French culture of the magician at the heart of the Romantic Quixote.

Clark Colahan is Anderson Professor of Humanities, Emeritus, at Whitman College, USA. He is the author of several books and numerous articles on Spanish and French literature of the Early Modern period and the Enlightenment. He is the author of *The Visions of Sor María de Agreda: Writing Knowledge and Power*, the co-editor of *Spanish Humanism on the Verge of the Picaresque*, and the co-author of the English translation of Cervantes' last novel, *The Trials of Persiles and Sigismunda* and *Spanish Humanism on the Verge of the Picaresque*. He is the co-author of the English translation of Cervantes' last novel, *The Trials of Persiles and Sigismunda*.

Routledge Studies in Latin American and Iberian Literature

This series is our home for cutting-edge, upper-level scholarly monographs and edited collections, focusing on literatures from Central America, South America and the Iberian Peninsula. Books in the series are characterized by dynamic interventions and innovative approaches to established subjects and ground-breaking criticism on emerging topics in literary studies.

Queer Rebels

Rewriting Literary Traditions in Contemporary Spanish Novels Łukasz Smuga Translated by Patrycja Poniatowska

Human Rights in Colombian Literature and Cultural Production

Embodied Enactments Edited by Carlos Gardeazábal Bravo and Kevin G. Guerrieri

A Posthumous History of José Martí

The Apostle and His Afterlife *Alfred J. López*

The Intellectual and Cultural Worlds of Rubén Darío *Kathleen T. O'Connor-Bater*

Twenty-First Century Arab and African Diasporas in Spain, Portugal and Latin America *Edited by Cristián H. Ricci*

Inventing the Romantic Don Quixote in France

Jansenists, Rousseau, and British Quixotism Clark Colahan

For more information about this series, please visit: https://www.routledge. com/Routledge-Studies-in-Latin-American-and-Iberian-Literature/ book-series/RSLAIL

Inventing the Romantic Don Quixote in France

Jansenists, Rousseau, and British Quixotism

Clark Colahan



First published 2023 by Routledge 605 Third Avenue, New York, NY 10158

and by Routledge 4 Park Square, Milton Park, Abingdon, Oxon, OX14 4RN

Routledge is an imprint of the Taylor & Francis Group, an informa business

© 2023 Clark Colahan

The right of Clark Colahan to be identified as author of this work has been asserted in accordance with sections 77 and 78 of the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988.

With the exception of Introduction, no part of this book may be reprinted or reproduced or utilised in any form or by any electronic, mechanical, or other means, now known or hereafter invented, including photocopying and recording, or in any information storage or retrieval system, without permission in writing from the publishers.

Introduction of this book is available for free in PDF format as Open Access at www.taylorfrancis.com. It has been made available under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives (CC-BY-NC-ND) 4.0 International license.

Trademark notice: Product or corporate names may be trademarks or registered trademarks, and are used only for identification and explanation without intent to infringe.

ISBN: 9781032467252 (hbk) ISBN: 9781032467269 (pbk) ISBN: 9781003382980 (ebk)

DOI: 10.4324/9781003382980

The Open Access version of Introduction was funded by Whitman College.

For Timothy Tackett, lifelong friend, revolutionary historian, source of light and warmth.



Contents

	Preface	х
	Synopsis	XV
	Introduction	1
1	Hagiography and the religious side of	
	Don Quixote's comic journey	9
	Cervantes' use of saints' lives 9	
	Other saints in Part 2, from St. Patrick to St. Paul 12	
	St. Thomas of Villanueva 14	
	Don Quixote and Brother Thomas:	
	Parallel Traits and Adventures 15	
2	The Jansenist milieu	29
	The Filleau brothers and Jansenism 31	
	Jansenist teachings 34	
	Filleau de La Chaise's essay on Pascal's Pensées 38	
3	Don Quixote's rise toward moral exemplarity	45
	A Jansenist tone 45	
	Protestant affinities 48	
	Dulcinea and faith 50	
4	Don Quixote as high moral achiever	57
	Transforming Don Quixote and Sancho 58	
	Don Quixote doing good in the world, mostly 60	
	Pride goes before a fall 69	

vii	i Contents	
5	Sancho as backsliding social climber	75
	Toward the utopia of fraternity and equality 76 Increasing day by (every other) day in wisdom and strength 79	
6	Reason, trust, and which way lies happiness?	87
	Reason 87 Parafaragaramus and confusing choices 90	
7	Magicians in Commedia dell'Arte and the Quixote sequel	97
	"The Fake Necromancer" 100	
	Practical jokers 102	
	Punch and Mother Goose, and The Barrel 103 The magician as director of tragi-comedy 105	
8	Rousseau's recasting of Parafaragaramus	123
	Trickery versus tenderness 123	
	Taking courage through trust 126	
	Justice versus Sadism in society 129	
9	Magician overboard downstream	133
	Benevolent and effective 135	
	All-knowing denouncer of misdeeds 140	
	Active pursuer of delinquents 142	
	Thief of happiness 147 Stage magician 148	
	Object of ridicule 148	
	Magician as dangerous scientist harming nature 150	
10	The British Don Quixote: Good-humored	
	laughter and utopias	157
	Sarah fielding on selfless friendship and	
	Henry Brooke on Don Quixote's	
	humanitarianism 157 The split English reaction to Don Quixote's	
	"Enthusiasm" 165	
	Rousseau's impact 169	
	Coleridge and Don Quixote through the lens	
	of German philosophy 170	

		Contents	ix
11	Rousseau's Julie: Reliving Don Quixote's failed quest		177
	Summary and take-away		188
	Works cited		193
	Index		202

Preface

The initial British reaction to the French revolution was primarily one of shock and fear, but half a century later, when in 1859 Charles Dickens published his widely read and now classic novel set in both Paris and London, *A Tale of Two Cities*, recognition of the dreadful situation of the poor and a heartfelt desire for thorough-going social change had softened the terror in many English hearts. The violence of the 1848 social upheaval and its repression by the ruling class, echoing and renewing fears of the post-revolutionary chaos in France that Napoleon had been able to calm only through reliance on years of warfare, spread renewed apprehension throughout Europe. But the call for reform to end the abuses of the class system that for centuries had condemned the poor to perpetual suffering had grown louder and more insistent. There was an emotional split in Britain that Dickens eloquently captured, not only metaphorically in his title, but in his novel's famous opening paragraph:

It was the best of times, it was the worst of times, it was the age of wisdom, it was the age of foolishness, it was the epoch of belief, it was the epoch of incredulity, it was the season of Light, it was the season of Darkness, it was the spring of hope, it was the winter of despair.¹

Little did I realize when so many years ago I first read that effective appeal to reflection and emotion that my growing interest in *Don Quixote* and its origins in Arthurian romance would lead me to dig among the roots of the famous revolution whose consequences are still with us today in the global village.

For the last quarter of a century the international research team called GREC, based in Spain and publishing research on Cervantes' writings and their international reception over the years, has with a collective twinkle in their eye cordially invited me to join their band of primarily Spanish scholars. The team is based at the University of Oviedo, in the northwestern Celtic region of Spain, and has historically concentrated on translations and adaptations of *Don Quixote* done in the seventeenth

and eighteenth centuries in other European countries. Most recently, though still several years ago now, I was led onto a winding path taking me into the largely unexplored woods – at least unexplored by me – of French intellectual and religious non-conformists called Jansenists and earlier Italian magicians out of Commedia dell'Arte considered cousins to Merlin but surprisingly connected with Cervantes, too. Hints about which way to go in the forest had already turned up in my previous research on several French authors who had written a novel or tales grounded in Cervantes. Among them are two, Madame Le Givre de Richebourg and Marie-Catherine D'Aulnoy, whose Early Modern feminism resonates with that prominent in the Jansenist sequel to Cervantes' novel.

GREC's director, Emilio Martínez Mata, made me aware that there remained one more early French translation of *Don Quixote*, complemented by a long sequel, still in need of a thorough study. How could that be at this late date? That absence struck me as especially remarkable due to an unexpected circumstance: the translation and sequel had been the standard French version throughout all of the eighteenth century. As I got into the book's thickly packed episodes and themes, I could glimpse story elements that I had not encountered in the *Quixote* rewrites previously studied, but familiar to me in the English adaptations I had encountered most of my life.

This, it dawned on me, was the earliest spring blossom of the Romantic Don Quixote, a literary character not only funny, full of satire and slapstick, but a cultural icon committed to random acts of kindness undergirded with altruistic rhetoric and a melancholy sadness for the world's injustices. This was the novel, nearly full-blown or at least well into bud, acclaimed by the world's 100 most successful novelists twenty years ago, who voted Cervantes' masterpiece humanity's greatest novel. As pointed out in the *Harvard Gazette* (April 25, 2016), the book has been translated into more languages than any other except the Bible, and it appeared likely to me that many, if not most of those versions bore the same comic-tragic tone of their early eighteenth-century French predecessor. That sequel, which throughout the Enlightenment was quietly attached to the original story as though Cervantes had written it, too, suddenly began to seem the genome of a literary archetype and myth.

More discoveries kept coming. Blaise Pascal's seventeenth-century philosophical ideas, as read by his fellow Jansenist intellectuals (political and religious rebels against Louis XIV), were the conceptual cornerstone that in France made possible the idealization of the intermittently crazy, always comic and sometimes inspirational Spanish social climber. The sect's translation and sequel drew disapproving reactions from the Enlightenment's major writers, notably Voltaire and Diderot, but the revolutionary social theorist Jean-Jacques Rousseau affirmed as something positive the strong Jansenist influence he had received in his youth.

xii Preface

He wrote a play drawing directly on the sect's reading of Cervantes, extolling quixotic loving kindness over clever deceit. Later, in his best-selling Romantic novel *Julie, or the New Eloise*, he created a tragic ending mirroring the death of Don Quixote as it had been reimagined in the somber Jansenist sequel.

Since Romantic quixotism arrived substantially earlier in France than in England, I surmised it might have come from France. I was wrong. The British, somewhat later, developed their own homegrown variety of the altruistic hero, now long well-known to readers of Henry Fielding and more recently rediscovered in the writings of Sarah Fielding. It was, once again as in France, a story of utopian dreams tinged with melancholy. Finally, to my wide-eyed surprise, it became apparent that the two streams of adaptation of *Don Quixote* had come together in Rousseau's *Julie*, with a foretaste of the high hopes and the tragedy of the Revolution.

I did not so much discover these connections, as they pulled me from one to the next. The Jansenist *Don Quixote* is very little known outside the Francophone world. There is no English or Spanish translation. A Spanish member of GREC was planning on doing one, but to date it has been impossible. In 2012 I published an article on the subject, and in 2020 a book, though one containing much less material than this one; both were written in Spanish and published in Spain.

To verify the wide French-language readership of the novel and sequel, I searched the catalogs of the Cervantes Project at Texas A and M University and the French National Library. Sixty-seven editions turned up, and publication data was collected. To evaluate the visual impact of the sequel, I searched, again in the Texas Cervantes project but also on a Spanish-language website, for the rarely seen illustrations that accompanied it. The ones I have used include all of them published in the three competing first editions of 1713, plus some from other later editions for comparison. My reading of the sequel enabled me to provide the first captions that identify and comment on the action depicted.

A third digital tool enabled me to discover more previously unknown aspects to the sequel, tracing over three centuries the print and film footprints in France of a central character, the magician and Don Quixote's mentor Parafaragaramus. Taken from Gallica on the website of the Bibliothéque Nationale de France, the amazingly abundant entries show how the sorcerer's public image evolved all the way from his role as moral guide, helping to write the constitution of Pennsylvania, to Méliès' mad scientist destroying the earth and the moon. Yet a fourth technologically-assisted breakthrough came in the form of an on-line symposium I organized with leading commedia dell'arte scholars in the US and Britain. Their expertise and specially conducted research enabled us to identify and characterize the magicians in that genre that served as the model for Parafaragaramus. All journeys of exploration require back-up, whether to the moon with help from Houston or into the mind of a seventeenth-century Jansenist with help from scholars who had already wondered about the behavior and raison de être of Renaissance wizards. John Achorn, Oliver Crook, and Arne Zaslove, after years of energetic rolling in the theatrical long grass of commedia dell'arte, improvisational theatre and its sometimes dimly glimpsed roots, eagerly picked up my gauntlet to explain the mysteries of those sorcerers and what they have to do with semi-numinous cultural presences like Harlequin and Mother Goose. My thanks to them, and to Joan Schirle, the founding artistic director of Dell'Arte International School of Physical Theatre in Blue Lake, California, who generously brought them all together online to share their magical knowledge with me.

Prof. Martínez Mata, as director of GREC and the research teams from which it evolved, has pioneered an international group approach to exploring and mapping the evolution of Quixote translations, interpretations and adaptations over the centuries and through many nations. His colleague at the University of Oviedo, María Alvarez Alvarez, did an extraordinary job with her edition of the earlier, shorter Spanish version of this book, helping bring together its far-flung elements that kept emerging from the stone as I chipped away at it – or rather watched it growing. And at the same Spanish university, Elisa López Padilla did the great majority of the translation from English into a current Spanish that should have a long shelf life. I am grateful for all their valuable assistance.

In Britain, the editorial board of the *Bulletin of Hispanic Studies* early on stimulated my interest in the concept of Don Quixote as a holy man by responding with graciousness and intellectual curiosity as a lead-in to publishing my manuscript of an article finding the links between *Don Quixote* and a historical saint from the exact same part of La Mancha, the plains of Montiel, who had never before made it onto the radar screen of literary criticism. Their queries added balance and guidance in discovering a new dimension to Cervantes' unusual hero.

Note on the illustrations

Many of these images are engravings made for Filleau de St.Martin's and Challe's sequel to Cervantes' novel; they appeared in the first complete edition of all six volumes, which was published in Paris simultaneously by three companies in 1713. Many are unsigned and now little known. Some illustrations from these and later editions I have taken from Biblioteca Digital Hispánica, a website operated by Spain's National Library.

The majority, however, come from The Cervantes Project at Texas A and M University, available on their website (cervantes.dh.tamu.edu/V2/

xiv Preface

CPI/index.html), where there is an excellent collection of illustrations from many editions of Cervantes' work. There is an explanation in each case of what earlier engravings may have been imitated. However, the compilers could not identify in the French sequel the episodes depicted, the chapter involved, or even what is happening. My use of the illustrations, here placed individually near the commentary in the text on the relevant chapters and accompanied by explanatory captions, is intended to supply that missing information. They are also useful because they show what subject matter publishers and illustrators chose to emphasize.

The most famous French illustrator of *Don Quixote* is Charles-Antoine Coypel (1694–1752). He was the court painter and director of the Académie Royale. In 1715 he was commissioned to make a series of cartoons for Gobelin tapestries, illustrating the novel. He did most of them between 1725 and 1740. Moving in an aristocratic milieu, he clearly found compatible the integration of Don Quixote and Sancho into the upper crust's elaborate style of entertainment, a fundamental element of the narrative that the writers of the sequel took from the original and expanded. It apparently was not deemed useful to remind readers at the time that Cervantes' Don Quixote left the chateau of the Duke and Duchess out of a sensible rejection of the place's empty search for diversion, which sometimes verged on the cruel.

On the contrary, Coypel filled his pictorial spaces with elaborate, florid decoration celebrating the splendor of the exalted company, the settings they inhabit, their stylish attire, and both how pleasant it is to laugh at the lower classes and the novel's growing acceptance into the literary canon by society's elite. The illustrations I have selected, for the most part, are the work of earlier artists, many living farther north in Europe, and presenting a more down-to-earth view. For details on Coypel's approach to the Quixote legend and his influence, see the study by González Moreno and Urbina.²

Notes

- 1. Dickens, Charles, *A Tale of Two Cities*. New York: Walter J. Black, 1964 [1859], p. 1.
- González Moreno, Fernando, and Eduardo Urbina: "Don Quichotte conduit par la Folie: la herencia de Charles-Antonio Coypel en las ediciones ilustradas del Quixote," *Anuario de Estudios Cervantinos* 4 (2008): 23-66.

Synopsis

The growth of an archetypal myth is complex, so for the sake of clarity this synopsis is presented as an evolution of ideas and events. *Don Quixote* (1605, 1615) is a comic satire of an insanely overambitious social class. However, in the years on the chronological border between the Enlightenment and Romanticism the protagonist was reshaped to be an altruist, a secular saint who models new forms of exemplary behavior to be imitated by those wishing to rise in social and moral standing.

- 1 This transformation began early in the history of the novel, already in Cervantes' Part 2. There the hero shifts his role models from chivalric champions, often Amadís of Gaul, to pillars of Christian tradition, especially St. Paul.
- 2 In Spain, chivalric romance and hagiography had a strong tradition of fusing to become a unified guide to admirable conduct.
- 3 Generically, the novel is primarily a parody, in Part 1 of tales of chivalry, while in Part 2 saints' lives are parodied as well. Like all parodies, though, it retains an element of respect for those exaggerated forms of behavior that are targeted. By the dawning years of Romanticism, the latter element became dominant.
- 4 This transformation of the protagonist's moral worth became pronounced in France a half-century earlier than in England. Historical circumstances explain this time-lag.
- 5 French Jansenists felt akin to Don Quixote, since like him they were persecuted as eccentric non-conformists who proclaimed utopian ethical ideals. Jansenists chose to focus on his uplifting rhetoric rather than his often contradictory and counter-productive behavior.
- 6 Jansenists wrote a translation and a long sequel to Cervantes' novel. It immediately became the standard edition in French throughout the eighteenth century.
- 7 Jansenists interpreted the ontological ideas of their co-religionist Blaise Pascal to mean that trust in others, especially traditional figures of veneration both biblical and chivalric, was a wise guide to

xvi Synopsis

conduct and to understanding life in general. Hence the growing popularity of Don Quixote as a student and practitioner of ethics.

- 8 Jansenists believed that members of the middle and lower classes, such as Don Quixote and perhaps even Sancho, through vigorous striving for moral excellence, at least in principle could achieve the standing of honorary aristocrats. However, the Jansenist pessimistic view of the flawed human condition led to a tragic sense of life, something which tinged with sadness the originally farcical Don Quixote.
- 9 The two authors of the Jansenist sequel invented a magician, Parafaragaramus, who acted as a moral guide and disciplinarian for Don Quixote and Sancho. He was modeled on magicians in Italian Commedia dell'Arte who functioned in the same way.
- 10 Parafaragaramus took on great popularity in French culture, perceived as a sort of alter ego to his former pupil, Don Quixote. His evolution through the eighteenth, nineteenth and into the twentieth century reflects changing social attitudes toward magic, agency, and moral guidance in the tradition of Don Quixote.
- 11 Rousseau, deeply influenced by Jansenism in his formative years, wrote a short play, "Harlequin in love in spite of himself," Arlequin amoureux malgré lui, featuring Parafaragaramus, the same magician created in the Jansenist sequel to Don Quixote. This avatar, however, is not benevolent, but uses knowledge as power for selfish ends. As an alternative, Rousseau proposes trusting love relationships like the one Jansenists extolled in Don Quixote's attitude toward Dulcinea.
- 12 In England a different perception of Cervantes' protagonist as a model of virtue developed, one centered on social harmony and civility. In reaction to the country's civil war and religious conflicts, as well as the correlated dominance of empiricism, this virtue was envisioned in secular terms.
- 13 Two of the earliest English writers who enriched the concept of Don Quixote as eccentric but exemplary citizen were Corbyn Morris, in his *Essay towards Fixing the True Standards of Wit*, *Humour, Railery, Satire, and Ridicule*, and Henry Fielding, in his game-changing novel *Joseph Andrews*. The latter put into a fictional narrative Addison and Shaftesbury's theoretical program of taking the novel's social satire out of a political context and into the realm of the aesthetics of humor, but at the same time demonstrating that such a protagonist can be a model of civic virtue.
- 14 Sarah Fielding, also stressing moral character, shared her brother's idealization of Don Quixote, but took it a step further. She expanded the Cervantine use of interpersonal trust among individuals within a four-person circle of friendship and love. In her novel *David Simple* (1744), widely read in England and France, she describes groups of

friends who fail or thrive in accordance with such quixotic behavior. Arguably, she draws on that same concept as used by Cervantes in his famous interpolated story of Cardenio.

- 15 In Julie, ou la Nouvelle Héloïse, "Julie, or the new Eloise," which was written in the 1750s and like *David Simple* contains several references to *Don Quixote*, Rousseau describes a utopian attempt, parallel to the one imagined by Sarah Fielding, to create a circle of friends based on mutual trust and self-sacrifice.
- 16 In contrast with the happy outcome to Cardenio's tale of love and friendship within a closely knit group, and the similar story in *David Simple*, Julie is unable to control her feelings and actions and so welcomes death. The circle of trust breaks, just as it does in the conclusion to the Jansenist *Don Quixote* when the suffering protagonist chooses hatred and death over love for Dulcinea. This tragic outcome of failed aspirations within a utopian community expresses the melancholy of the Romantic Don Quixote's dashed hopes.



Introduction

A pragmatic approach to a complex archetype

Literary historians studying translations and adaptations of *Don Quixote* in the English- or French-speaking world have, understandably, often been more familiar with the developments in either England or France, rarely both. I am reminded of Franco Moretti's concept of "distant reading," with his enthusiastic vision of "a truly collective effort, like literary history has never seen." But critics like Carolyn Lesjak stress the importance of the essential second step, the synthesis of accumulated data. Along with that consideration must be factored in the equally important correlation that analysis necessarily outweighs synthesis by far. We can add that any grand synthesis based on what satellite information gathering calls "remote sensing" has the hermeneutic advantage of a broad focus but presents the inverse danger of misunderstanding individual cases that are essential to getting the big picture right. An equivalent critical dilemma is a reality for any approach to *Don Quixote*, one of the world's most widely read and studied novels.

The critic and literary historian Jean-Paul Sermain has recently taken a big step forward in the identification of contacts between England and France, the cultures that have produced the largest number of literary works shaped by and shaping the myth of the protagonist. But an introductory review, a state of the question, regarding what critics have concluded about the cultural artefacts created on both sides of the Channel, is clearly useful. It points, for example, to how and why the now canonical novel became popular two generations earlier in France, and what was done differently with it.

This study is limited to the roots and development of an altruistic, self-sacrificing Romantic Don Quixote. For that reason, it does not get into the details of two well-known French avatars from the late seventeenth and early eighteenth century. One is Lesage's widely read but diametrically opposed interpretation of Don Quixote's character. Assaf points out that Lesage played a role in making the picaresque genre a literary fashion throughout Europe. He wrote, in addition to his adaptation

DOI: 10.4324/9781003382980-1

This chapter has been made available under a CC-BY-NC-ND 4.0 license.

2 Introduction

of Fernández de Avellanedas' spurious sequel to Cervantes' novel (which greatly irritated the literary father of the hero), many novels whose content has been characterized as pseudo-Spanish.¹ Although Lesage's adaptation of Avellaneda's version of *Don Quixote* is not examined here, I do look at Lesage's indirect connection to the Jansenist sequel to *Don Quixote* through his comic use of magicians in *Le Diable boiteux*, "The Devil on Two Sticks."

The other frequent French rewriter of Cervantes is Marivaux, who produced three adaptations of Don Quixote in the years 1712-1715. In his early works, such as Le Don Quichotte Moderne, "The Modern Don Ouixote," he created characters who, like the magician in the Jansenist sequel to Don Quixote, manipulate plot twists for their entertainment value. However, he shared with the contemporary English critic, Addison, a primary stress on the aesthetics of the narration instead of strongly delineated characterization. He represents a different turn in the flow of the evolution of the Quixote myth, since, along with Diderot and other contemporary French novelists, he did not follow the Jansenist and later Romantic approach. That would consist, as Sermain has put it, in turning Cervantes' book into a fable that illustrates idealism and the impossibilities it crashes into. Marivaux rejected that interpretation and the manner of reading that it implies. Seizing on the unsatisfactory conclusion found in the Spanish original, unsatisfactory in that the hero repents of all the high-flown rhetoric with which the reader has come to identify, instead he focuses on the "ensemble of the novel's moments, scenes, discussions or stories and considers each one of them as the expression of a point of view.... They foreshadow what twentiethcentury criticism has sought to recover in Don Quixote by using the term 'perspectivism.'"² A far cry from the Romantic avatar of the tale.

Nor do I, with one exception, trace the destinies of the characters in Cervantes' novel who appear in interpolated tales and have little to do with either Don Quixote or Sancho, even when they were for some decades as imitated and adapted as the two central characters themselves. Instead, this book considers primarily the Don Quixote who is mad in only a clearly admirable way - a view still often encountered in the culture surrounding our readers. Dale Wasserman's 1966 musical play and subsequent film Man of La Mancha will come to mind for many. An excellent recent book on this aspect of the Quixote myth is Ziolkowski's The sanctification of Don Quixote: from hidalgo to priest. While it analyzes works written in England and Russia, it does not look at France or its many approaches to the myth of Don Quixote. To fill this gap in cultural history, a close look at the Jansenists is needed. In the 1670s they were still a fairly recent religious and intellectual sect, Puritanical and independent-minded though considering themselves part of Catholicism. They contributed much to the intellectual and literary life of the nation, and one of their leading members, Filleau de Saint-Martin, produced the eighteenth century's standard French translation and, together with Robert Challe, a sequel to Cervantes' novel. Still, they have not been credited with shaping the myth of Don Quixote we know today – and having done it earlier than any other stream flowing into Romanticism.

The Gallic Don Quixote: a little orientation on the state of the question

Jean-Paul Sermain's compendious study of French quixotism in the period of 1660-1710 devotes carefully organized attention to the philosophical and stylistic elements of literary works by a large number of authors, including a section on the protagonist's evolving personality. In the 1670s Don Quixote was in one case ingenuously portraved as a victim of a cruel world, though he was one much less accomplished and virtuous than in the contemporary Jansenist version. In contrast, critics Démoris and Lafon, focusing on the link between Pascal and Quixotism in France, stress that the philosopher 'recognized that instead of making fools wise, folly could make them happy, setting up pathways between imagination and emotion that announce the future.' These critics characterize folly in religious terms that recall Erasmus' In Praise of Folly: 'These diverse experiences connected more or less directly with an experience of the divine.³ That approach, a counter current still alive during the Enlightenment, now needs to be completed with the recognition that, for many thinkers of Pascal's time, God's communications in the past, not just new ones in the present, were regularly accessed through veneration of traditional scripture thought to have bridged the gap between the human and the divine many generations earlier.

These elements in the evolution of the figure of Don Quixote might be outlined in something slightly resembling a Euclidian proof. Pascal and DQ's shared search for ontological bases > the individual's Imagination (genius) and/or sacred scripture (biblical or chivalric) > truths distinct from and more emotionally sustaining than logical manipulation of sensory data ("le coeur a ses raisons", 'the heart has its reasons') > Jansenism as philosophically grounded by Filleau de la Chaise's emotional, spiritual reading of Pascal > Don Quixote morally improved by trust in chivalric scripture and the personages it contains (especially Dulcinea) > sequel writers Saint-Martin and de la Chaise connect chivalric scripture to the concept of virtue > Q.E.D. Pascal became linked to DQ.

This line of reasoning regarding the bases of knowledge and of moral improvement is not appreciated by Sermain, who on occasion describes Don Quixote as the most famous case of a pathological visionary, someone who replaces reality with what he wants. But the critic recognizes the mindset of the seventeenth century by affirming that the story's hero can be seen as a soldier of Christ who instructs the nobility on how they should play their role in Christian and feudal society. This second reference to Erasmus is to his *Enchiridion*, *The Handbook of a Christian Knight*. Written in 1501, it became one of Erasmus' most influential works.

Sermain sees parallels to Don Quixote in Dassoucy's autobiographical Adventures, which as early as 1677 had focused on the protagonist's suffering as a libertine.⁴ The narrative does not mention Don Quixote or Cervantes, and can be related to the Spanish novel only in the general sense of portraying a self-centered character who wishes to be considered on a par with a saint or literary hero. Dominique Bertrand, however, points out that the tale's claims to victimization by society vacillate between a tone of triumph over persecution and the use of transparent irony: 'The triumphal discourse is in part undermined by an internal parody of the 'glory' of a saint in hagiography or heroes in novels.... The narrator doesn't stop attributing his survival, not without irony, to the effects of Providence and God's justice.'5 Dassoucy focuses not on a heroic effort to become a virtuous knight, but, using the self-serving tone typical of picaresque narrators posing as victims, claims to have found the inner resources to survive a series of near fatal consequences, but they clearly resulted from a reckless lifestyle. There are clearer parallels, connections of both theme and plot, to the Jansenist sequel in Bunyan's Pilgrim's Progress, which is focused on developing virtue and was first published the same year as Saint-Martin's translation. For Jansenists and for Bunyan, the blame for suffering lies not in the world but in the human failure to strive for righteousness with sufficient heroism.

Fifty years later, thanks to Saint-Martin and Challe, Don Quixote had become such a well-known figure that other interpretations began to appear in the 1720s. In at least one case, "*The Story of the Brave Knight Patapon*," *L'Histoire du brave chevalier Patapon* (1723), the serious view was playfully mocked by De Mailly.⁶ The peasant Patapon consistently does good within his very limited capabilities, comically finding himself rewarded with women and money. It is a parody of a baroque novel, in which all of Don Quixote's and Sancho's self-centered dreams come true. While it is true that a great number of readers of the time opted to believe in the idealism of the hero's grand rhetoric, but they were not all. It was still published into the nineteenth-century, with the more descriptive title of "*The Comic Story of the Brave Knight Patapon, fameux chasseur*. The publisher knew that the tale had become something of a comic classic, and wanted to jog book buyers' memories.

De Mailly, however, is best remembered for his fairy tales. The tale of Patapon, in addition to being a parody of *Don Quixote*, was part of the cultural shift of these years toward valuing highly imaginative stories and giving special prominence to fairy tales. Though depicting the sufferings of social groups often oppressed, notably women, they provided hope and the inspiration of happy endings.⁷ The evident link to quixotic idealism, provided the emphasis on heroic striving to improve the world could be maintained in spite of the novel's melancholy ending, stands out in the writings of Catherine-Marie D'Aulnoy (1650–1705). Although not focused in any of her works primarily on Don Quixote, she explicitly endorsed him and his impractical way of life with nostalgia, inserting him prominently in the frame story of her "*The New Gentleman*," *Le nouveau-gentilhomme*.

Flying in the face of the fact that during the Enlightenment the mentally unstable pretend knight was often considered as anything but a good model for behavior, these fairytale writers illustrated the change toward an increasingly less satiric and more sentimental manner that appreciated the finer qualities of Cervantes' hero. These women's praise of traditional medieval narratives as the conduit of moral values between generations coincides with the somewhat earlier view of Don Quixote initiated by the Jansenists as an exemplary ethical traditionalist. Barchilon has documented D'Aulnoy's use of traditional types of fairy tales as a key to her growing popularity – which in the Romantic era grew to be remarkable in both France and Britain – while I have studied her public avowal of irresistibly growing affection for Don Quixote and his immersion in traditional narratives.⁸ She confessed that both he and she preferred to live in that elusive but nonetheless better world.

Sermain, on the contrary, has no sympathy for the Jansenist translation and sequel by St. Martin and Challe. He describes the puritanical sect as opposed to art and literature in general, and in particular to the pleasures of the imagination, the sensual world, and novels. Nonetheless, the lasting acceptance of the Jansenist rendering of the myth testifies to its vitality. Even as a journey consisting of an ascent to morality by Don Quixote, but one not without frequent comic backsliding by Sancho, it does not suffer from wooden protagonists. The narratological voltage is maintained by means of remarkable changes in social status, combined with the intricacies of the magician Parafaragaramus' temptations, moral instruction and elaborate practical jokes. Just as in other tales about characters who have become archetypes, as Sermain accurately points out, readers ample became absorbed in concocting their own self-identifications and interpretations of what the protagonist is like and what is going on in his mind at each point. The sequel generates complexity in the two main characters, who are in emotional turmoil all through a doomed fight for social promotion, love, and glory. Reader response to this narrative energy was not lacking, to judge by its long-running success at the bookstore throughout the nineteenth century.

The British Don Quixote: good-natured laughter and utopian dreams

Paulson's book *Don Quixote in England* carefully draws on the work of earlier scholars addressing Quixotism and Cervantes' novel in Britain.⁹ The conclusions he has drawn are largely political, including why there

6 Introduction

were many fewer editions of the novel before 1700 in England than in France. The factors identified include the perceived threat to England by the Spanish monarchy, the Roman Catholic church and the memory of the Armada; and fear of the French upon the return of James II with the support of the French army.

In the intertwined realms of philosophy and politics, Paulson affirms that the British Don Quixote was not possible without the rise of empiricism and the independence of thought it fostered, something he describes as precluded in Europe by the growing strength of centralized, absolutist governments in seventeenth-century Spain and France.¹⁰ It should be pointed out, however, that in the late seventeenth century, the puritanical Jansenists in France and the Puritans in England both contained intellectual dissenters.

In France, Louis XIV relentlessly persecuted the former for their "ungovernable" nature. Roger Chartier, in *The Cultural Origins of the French Revolution*, explains how the Jansenist-Parliamentary alliance undermined respect for the power structure of the Roman church and the monarchy, preconditions for the Revolution.¹¹ In England, Swift and Butler, both Tories, used satire as a political weapon against such stubbornness, which they equated with Puritan Roundheads and Don Quixote both.

Opposed to the Tories was the interpretative position of Shaftesbury, Addison and likeminded Whigs. In the spirit of the broadminded consensus-building of the Anglican church in the period, they reframed the nation's epistemological approach to politics and religion to become a celebration of peaceful dissent and the therapeutic power of laughter. The concepts of wit and good-natured humor became the standard by which Quixote novels were read and written. It was not until the defeat of the 1745 Jacobite rebellion – whose cause was associated by many with Don Quixote's contrarian and traditionalist mindset – relieved fears of more civil war that novelists and playwrights began to bring out boldly the noble aspects of the Spanish knight's quest. An example is Smollet's *Sir Launcelot Greaves* (1760), whose protagonist shares with his Jansenist counterpart his altruistic conduct and the tragedy of being pushed beyond human limits of emotion. Both virtuous heroes are finally driven truly mad by the treachery of others.

Women's role in literary Quixotism in both England and France went from passive reception of male-generated idealization, as exemplified by Cervantes' Dulcinea, and to something less often remembered, women themselves imitating Don Quixote and so making the same mistakes as he did in imitating Amadís and Orlando. But the former tendency was more central in France. There the Jansenists' quick acceptance of Don Quixote's commitment to developing his virtues in an effort to be worthy of Dulcinea was grounded in the Catholic Mariology of the time, a moral connection that the sequel writer Challe went on to state directly and develop. Jansenists, considering themselves Catholics, were free from Protestant rejection of the worship of Mary, but they often found their place in society, as did Protestants, to be one of disagreement with the Jesuits and the Vatican. That position in between made a middle course regarding Mary the most attractive. The subsequent step to admiring Don Quixote as a secular saint for his adoration of Dulcinea, a feminine figure we might consider a bridge between Catholicism, Protestantism and enlightened secularism, was a small one for a Jansenist. It turned out to be a big one for the myth of Don Quixote.

Though in English literature of the time both men and women characters demonstrated the tendency to become overly enthusiastic readers of highly unrealistic books and imitators of those characters in their own lives, one of the most successful examples on the feminine side was Charlotte Lennox's *The Female Quixote* (1752). Sarah Fielding, on the other hand, in Part 1 of *David Simple* (1744), finds in Don Quixote a more encouraging role model for all genders. The knight's exceptional ability to trust and believe wholeheartedly in others, combined with what she calls his "madness in one point and extraordinary good sense in every other," is optimistically presented as lighting the way to revolutionary communities, at least small ones, founded in idealism and strengthened by trust.¹² I argue that in addition to the explicit references to *Don Quixote* in her utopian novel, Sarah took as her model for its plot and theme Cervantes' interpolated tale of a foursome tied together in love and friendship: Cardenio, Dorotea, Luscinda, and Fernando.

Finally, we shall see that in his best-selling novel "Julie, or the New Eloise," Julie, ou La nouvelle Héloïse, Rousseau followed Sarah Fielding's lead in this regard. He fused three Cervantine elements: Cardenio's circle of love and friendship (described by Cervantes as successfully enduring) and Fielding's similar circle, explicitly linked to Don Quixote and again optimistically presented (though with disillusionment to follow in her much lesser-known sequel). The third element is linked to the conclusion of Challe's continuation of Don Quixote, which at the end fore-grounds a tragic choice of death over love after a long up-beat narrative about moral and social ascent. In Rousseau's novel, then, the French and English branches of quixotic idealism are combined in a lament to dashed hopes, pronounced in a tone of Romantic melancholy.

Notes

- 1. On the gulf separating Cervantes' and Lesage's approaches to Spanish fiction and culture see Joseph R. Jones' "Notes on the Diffusion and Influence of Avellaneda's 'Quixote,'" *Hispania* 56 (1973): 229–237.
- 2. Un autre mode de lecture qui saisisse l'ensemble des moments du roman, scènes, discussions ou histoires, pour les considérer chacun comme l'expression d'un point de vue, d'une manière de raconter et de saisir le monde: ils préfigurent ainsi ce que la critique du xx^e siècle a prétendu retrouver dans

8 Introduction

Don Quichotte sous le nom de 'perspectivisme'. Sermain, Jean-Paul, "La fin de Don Quichotte," Mélanges de la Casa de Velázquez [En ligne], 37–2 | 2007, mis en ligne le 11 octobre 2010, consulté le 27 septembre 2022. URL: http://journals.openedition.org/mcv/1667; DOI: https://doi.org/10.4000/mcv. 1667

- 3. Reconnaissait quá défaut de rendre sages les fous, elle pouvait les rendre heureux, et ménageait des passerelles entre imagination et sentiment qui annoncent l'avenir. ... Ces diverses expériences renvoyaient de manière plus ou moins directe à une expérience du divin. René Démoris and Henri Lafon, *Folies romanesques au siècle des Lumières*. Paris, 1998, pp. 11–12.
- 4. For a different perspective on the work see Bertrand, Dominique, "La 'merveilleuse histoire' des 'disgrâces' de Dassoucy: récit de survivance et résilience ambiguë," *Études littéraires* (savante, fonds Érudit) 38 (1) (2006): 77–88.
- 5. Le discours triomphal est en partie miné par une parodie interne de la 'gloire' du saint des hagiographies ou des héros de romans.... [Le narrateur] ne cesse d'imputer sa survie, non sans ironie, aux effets de la Providence et de la justice de Dieu. Bertrand, "Dassoucy," par. 26.
- 6. Mailly, Chevalier de, *Histoire amusante du brave chevalier Patapon, fameux chasseur*, Dole: Prudont, 1808.
- 7. Marina Warner names French women writers of fairy tales who used the genre to this purpose of providing hope and courage through imaginative tales: Marie-Catherine D'Aulnoy, Marie-Jeanne L'Héritier, Henriette-Julie de Murat, Charlotte Rose de la Force and Marguerite de Lubert. See Once Upon a Time: A Brief History of Fairy Tale. Oxford University Press, 2014, p. 47.
- 8. On D'Aulnoy's use of, and emotional involvement in, the genre, see Jacques Barchilon, "Adaptations of Folktales and Motifs in Madame d'Aulnoy's Contes: A Brief Survey of Influence and Diffusion," Marvels & Tales: Journal of Fairy-Tale Studies 23 (2) (2009): 353–364; and Clark Colahan, "'Le nouveaugentilhomme' de Mme d'Aulnoy: factores trans-culturales en la calibración de la salud mental de don Quijote," Tropelías 29 (2018): 330–341.
- 9. Paulson, Ronald, Don Quixote in England: The Aesthetics of Laughter. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1998.
- 10. Paulson, Don Quixote in England, p. xi.
- 11. Chartier, Roger, *The Cultural Origins of the French Revolution*, translation Lydia G. Cochrane. Durham and London: Duke University Press, 1991.
- 12. Cited in Ziolkowski, Eric J., *The Sanctification of Don Quixote: From Hidalgo to Priest*. University Park, Pennsylvania: Pennsylvania State UP, 1991, p. 35.

References

Achorn, John , personal correspondence, April 27, 2020.

Aleman, Mateo, Vida de San Antonio de Padua. Sevilla, Clemente Hidalgo, 1604. Allen, John J., Don Quixote: Hero or fool? A study in narrative technique. Gainesville: University of Florida Press, 1969.

Anon , "Calvinists and Jansenists," www.oocities.org.

Anon , "Le char du Charlatan," *La Charente* (newspaper): Angoulême, May 7, 1878. Gallica, bnf.fr.

Anon , Parafaragaramus, comédie épisodique, en un acte en prose, en *Feuilleton du commerce, des sciences et arts,* 1796–1797. Gallica.bnf.fr.

Anon , *The pioneer filmmakers, The conjurer Georges Méliès.* Cinematheque froncaise. com [sic], Chapter 3, Part 2.

Arenberg, Nancy, "Subversive Politics in Rousseau's *La Nouvelle Héloïse*: Gender, Sex and the Marginalized Feminist Voice in Claire's Missives," Women in French Studies 8 (2000): 116–128.

Armstrong-Roche, Michael , Cervantes' epic novel: Empire, religion, and the dream life of heroes in Persiles. Toronto: UT Press, 2009.

Artigas-Menant, Geneviève , Du Secret des clandestins a la propaganda voltairienne. Paris: Champion, 2001. Gallica.bnf.fr.

Assaf, Francis , Lesage et le picaresque. Paris: Nizet, 1983.

Barbeu Du Bourg, Jacques , Calendrier de Philadelphie, ou constitutions de Sancho Panca et du bon-homme Richard, en Pensylvanie, 1778. Gallica.bnf.fr.

Barchilon, Jacques, "Adaptations of Folktales and Motifs in Madame d'Aulnoy's Contes: A Brief Survey of Influence and Diffusion," Marvels & Tales: Journal of Fairy-Tale Studies 23 (2) (2009): 353–364.

Bardon, Maurice , Don Quichotte en France au xviie et au xviiie siècle, 1605–1815. New York: Burt Franklin, 1971 [1931].

Bertrand, Dominique , "La 'merveilleuse histoire' des 'disgrâces' de Dassoucy: récit de survivance et résilience ambiguë," Études littéraires (savante, fonds Érudit) 38 (1) (2006): 77–88.

Bertrand, J.J.A., "Génesis de la concepción romántica de Don Quijote en Francia," Anales cervantinos 3 (1953): 1–41; 4 (1954), 41–76; 5 (1955), 79–142.

Blasco, Javier , " *La vida de don Quijote y Sancho* o lo que habría ocurrido si don Quijote hubiese en tiempo de Miguel de Unamuno vuelto al mundo," Letras Hispanas 1 (2004): 55–69.

Brooke, Henry , The fool of quality, or, the history of Henry Earl of Moreland. London: W. Johnston, 1767 [1765–1770].

Calderón de la Barca, Pedro , "El purgatorio de San Patricio," written about 1628, in Primera Parte de Comedias. Madrid: Quiñones, 1636.

Canavaggio, Jean, "Para la génesis del *Rufián dichoso*: el *Consuelo de penitentes* de fray Alonso de San Román," Nueva Revista de Filología Hispánica 38 (2) (1990): 461–476. Ceballos, Edgar, ed., *Los mejores sketches de la Commedia dell' Arte*, trad. Mercedes Córdova, Escenología Ediciones, Colección El otro teatro, Instituto Queretano de la Cultura y las Artes/Escenología, 2006; DR, 2013. Accessed on Google Books, April 25, 2020, no pagination.

Cervantes Saavedra, Miguel de , Don Quijote de la Mancha, ed. Francisco Rico . Madrid: Real Academia Española, 2004.

Cervantes Saavedra, Miguel de , *Ocho comedias y ocho entremeses nuevos nunca representados,* 1615. cervantes.uah.es/teatro/ochocome/ochocopre.htm.

Cervantes Saavedra, Miguel de , The trials of Persiles and Sigismunda, a Northern story, transl. Celia Richmond Weller and Clark A. Colahan . Berkeley-Los Angeles-London: California UP, 1989 [1616].

Chambers, Robert , "Brooke," in Cyclopaedia of English literature, ed. Robert Carruthers . New York: John Alden, 1885.

Chartier, Roger , The cultural origins of the French Revolution, transl. Lydia G. Cochrane . Durham and London: Duke University Press, 1991. Chaussard, Pierre-Jean-Baptiste, *Le Nouveau Diable boiteux. Tableau philosophique et moral de Paris. Mémoires mis en lumière et enrichis de notes par le docteur Dicaculus, de Louvain*, tome 1, 1798–1799. Gallica.bnf.fr.

Chazalviel, Audrey , "Louise-Marie de Gonzague, 'belle amie de Port-Royal': l'idéal janséniste à l'épreuve de la couronne polonaise (1646–1667)," in Jansénism et puritanisme: Actes du colloque du 15 septembre 2001, tenu au Musée national des Granges de Port-Royal des Champs, eds. Bernard Cottret , Monique Cottret , Marie-Jose[´] Michel ; préface de Jean Delumeau. Paris: Nolin, 2002, pp. 65–88.

Cinematheque *froncaise.com* [sic] . Chapter 3, Part 2, "The Pioneer Filmmakers. The Conjurer Georges Méliès."

Clark, Colahan , Inventing the romantic Don Quixote in France: Jansenists, Rousseau and British Quixotism. London: Routledge, 2023.

Close, Anthony, The romantic approach to Don Quixote. Cambridge: Cambridge UP, 1978. Coelho, Paulo, The alchemist. Harper Torch, 1993.

Colahan, Clark , "Adaptation féministe de l'épique en prose de Cervantes: *Persile et Sigismonde, Histoire Septentrionale par Madame le Givre de Richebourg*," at the conference *Les Femmes Ecrivains Sous l'Ancien Régime: Tentatives d'Emancipation*, Washington University: St. Louis, April, 1995. With Marina Mazal Tov Compson.

Colahan, Clark , "Dos recreaciones inglesas del Cardenio cervantino," en Por sendas del Quijote innumerable, ed. Carlos Romero . Madrid: Visor, 2008, pp. 225–248.

Colahan, Clark , "El *Don Quichotte* de Florian: la revolución a la pastoril," CES (Cuadernos de Estudios del Siglo XVIII) 24 (2014): 49–65.

Colahan, Clark , James Wadham Whitchurch's Don Quixote A Comedy (1775), edition, introduction and notes, co-authored with Emilio Martínez Mata, guest editor Mary Malcolm Gaylord, in Bulletin of the Houghton Library, Harvard University, 27:3 (Fall 2016): 1–119. Colahan, Clark, "La primera traducción completa del Quijote al francés," in Literatura Medieval y Renacentista en España: Líneas y Pautas. Salamanca, Spain: SEMYR, 2012, pp.

281–283. Colahan, Clark , "No hay que españolizar: la traducción francesa del Quijote de Filleau de Saint-Martin," *La dialéctica de Sofía @* academiaeditorial.com, 29/01/2012.

Colahan, Clark , "'Le nouveau-gentilhomme' de Mme d'Aulnoy: factores trans-culturales en la calibración de la salud mental de don Quijote," Tropelías 29 (2018): 330–341.

Colahan, Clark , "Santo Tomás de Villanueva y algunos hitos en el camino de don Quijote y Sancho," Bulletin of Hispanic Studies 92 (8) (2015): 897–912.

Coleridge, Samuel Taylor , Lectures 1808–1819, ed. R.A. Foakes . Princeton: Princeton UP, 1987.

Cooper, Anthony Ashley, Third Earl of Shaftesbury, "An Essay on the Freedom of Wit and Humour," in Characteristics of men, manners, opinions, times, ed. John Robertson . Indianapolis and New York: Bobbs-Merrill, 1964 [1711].

Cormier, Jacques and Michèle Weil , eds., "Robert Challe," in La continuation de l'histoire de l'admirable Don Quichotte de la Manche. Genève: Droz, 1994.

Cormier, Jacques and Michèle Weil , "La continuation de l'histoire de l'admirable Don Quichotte de la Manche de Robert Challe: Cervantès trahis ou compris?". Académie Royale des Beaux-Arts de Bruxelles, XLVIIe Congrès de l'Association, le 18 juillet 1995.

Cormier, Jacques and Michèle Weil , L'atelier de Robert Challe (1659–1721). Paris: Presses de l'université Paris-Sorbonne, 2010.

Crook, Oliver, personnel correspondence, April 27, 2020.

Darnis, Pierre , "Don Quijote: ¿andante caballero o maleante andariego? Para una lectura "superficial" (y esencial) de *El ingenioso hidalgo don Quijote de la Mancha* (1605)," Edad de Oro 35 (2016): 11–56.

Darnis, Pierre , "Los duques aragoneses y la 'vara de medir' de Cervantes: la culpabilización de segundo nivel en la Segunda Parte de *Don Quijote"*: (tramas del Quijote –v–) in *Prosa Barroca, Novela corta del siglo XVII*," Biprosa (FFI2010–15072) (2016): 181–225.

Del Re, Giuseppe, Review of Jean-Jacques Rousseau et la chimie (*Corpus*, a journal devoted to philosophical works in the French language, no. 36), Bernadette Bensaude-Vincent & Bruno Bernardi, eds. Centre d'Etudes d'Histoire de la Philosophie Moderne et Contemporaine, Université Paris X, 1999.

Delumeau, Jean , Préface, Jansénism et puritanisme, Actes du colloque du 15 septembre 2001, tenu au Musée national des Granges de Port-Royal des Champs, eds. Bernard Cottret , Monique Cottret and Marie-José Michel . Paris : Nolin, 2002.

Démoris, René and Henri Lafon , Folies romanesques au siècle des Lumières. Paris: Desjonquères, 1998.

Dickens, Charles , A tale of two cities. New York: Walter J. Black, 1964 [1859].

Dorsey, Dale , "Francis Hutcheson," in The Stanford encyclopedia of philosophy (Summer 2021 Edition), ed. Edward N. Zalta .

https://plato.stanford.edu/archives/sum2021/entries/hutcheson/.

Doyle, William , Jansenism: Catholic resistance to authority from the Reformation to the French Revolution. New York: St. Martin's Press, 2001.

Eire, Carlos M.N. , Reformations: The early modern world, 1450–1650. New Haven and London: Yale UP, 2016. Enotes.com, 'Rousseau.'

Faubert, Michelle, "Romantic Suicide, Contagion, and Rousseau's *Julie*," in Romanticism, Rousseau, Switzerland: New prospects, eds. Angela Esterhammer, Diane Piccitto, and Patrick H. Vincent. Houndmills, Basingstoke, Hampshire and New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2015, pp. 38–53.

Fernández Nieto, Manuel , Francisco Parra Luna and Clark Colahan , "El lugar de la Mancha y la génesis del *Quijote*: ¿Choque, o confluencia de letras y ciencias sociales?" Cervantes: Bulletin of the Cervantes Society of America 36 (1) (2016): 123–155.

Ferrière Le Vager, Thomas , " *Ambassade française en Chine* ," Journal de voyage. Paris: (1854). Gallica.bnf.fr.

Fielding, Henry , The History of the Adventures of Joseph Andrews, and His Friend Mr Abraham Adams. London: Andrew Millar, 1742.

Fielding, Sarah , The adventures of David Simple, ed. Malcolm Kelsall . Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1973 [1744].

Filleau de la Chaise, Jean , Discours sur les Pensées de M. Pascal, introduction et notes de Victor Giraud. Paris: Editions Bossard, 1922 [1672].

Filleau de Saint-Martin, François , Histoire de l'admirable Don Quichotte de la Manche. La Haye: 1773 [1677].

Fink, Beatrice C., "Narrative Techniques and Utopian Structures in Sade's 'Aline et Valcour'," Science Fiction Studies 7 (1), "Science Fiction on Women, Science Fiction by Women" (Mar 1980): 73–79.

Friedman, Milton , Essays in positive economics. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1953.

Fuzelier, Louis , "Librettist (Although Some Editions Credit Lesage)," in Les eaux de Merlin, opera theater by the composer Jean-Claude Gillier. Engraver unknown. Paris: Etienne Ganeau, 1721.

Gaos, Vicente , ed., "Miguel de Cervantes," in El ingenioso hidalgo Don Quijote de la Mancha. Gredos: Madrid, 1987.

Gélis, Francois, "La Dernière sortie de don Quichotte ou l'on verra l'illustre Chevalier de la Triste Figure participer à la fête des fleurs et prononcer l'éloge de Clémence Isaure. Eloge de Clémence Isaure prononcé en séance publique le 3 mai 1913," *Recueil de l'Académie des jeux floraux*. Toulouse, 1913, pp. 281–298. Gallica.bnf.fr.

Gilvary, Kevin , "The Tempest as an Italian Pastoral Comedy," *Shakespeare in Italy Conference* : Utrecht, Netherlands, June 2007.

http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.734.1499&rep=rep1&type=pdf, accessed 7/27/2020.

González Moreno, Fernando , and Eduardo Urbina , "Don Quichotte conduit par la Folie: la herencia de Charles-Antonio Coypel en las ediciones ilustradas del Quixote," Anuario de Estudios Cervantinos 4 (2008): 23–66.

Graves, Richard , The Spiritual Quixote, or the Summer's Ramble of Mr. Geoffry Wildgoose, a Comic Romance. London: J. Dodsley, 1773

Grévin, A. et A. Huart , Les Parisiennes. Paris: M. Dreyfous, Librairie illustrée, 1878. Gallica.bnf.fr.

Gullstam, María and Michael O'Dea , eds., Rousseau on stage: Playwright, musician, spectator. Oxford: Oxford University Studies in the Enlightenment, 2017.

Hammond, Brean , ed., "Lewis Theobald," in Double falsehood or the distressed lovers, *The Arden Shakespeare*. London: Methuen Drama, 2010.

Hibbard, Addison, and Horst Frenz, eds., "Jean Jacques Rousseau 1712–1778," in Writers of the Western world (2nd Edition). Boston: Houghton Mifflin Company, 1967, pp. 596–612. Hume, David, A treatise of human nature, ed. L.A. Selby-Bigge, P.H. Nidditch, contributor. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1978 [1739].

Hunter, Graeme , "Blaise Pascal," in A companion to early modern philosophy, ed. Steven Nadler . Malden, Mass: Blackwell Publishers, 2002, pp. 96–112.

Ivana, Dragos, Embattled reason, principled sentiment and political radicalism: Quixotism in English novels, 1742–1801. Amsterdam-New York: Rodopi, 2014; and Clark Colahan,

"Shelton and the Farcical Perception of Don Quixote in Seventeenth-Century Britain," in *The Cervantean Heritage*, J.A.G. Ardila, ed. London: Legenda, 2009, pp. 61–65.

Jauralde Pou, Pablo , Francisco de Quevedo (1580–1645). Madrid: Castalia, 1998.

Jimack, Peter , "Some Eighteenth-Century Imitations of Rousseau's Emile," Studies on Voltaire and the Eighteenth Century 284 (1991): 83–105. Genève, Institut et Musée Voltaire. Jones, Joseph R. , "Notes on the Diffusion and Influence of Avellaneda's Quixote," Hispania 56 (1973): 229–237.

Junius (pamphlétaire), Lettres tartares, correspondance secrète d'un ambassadeur pour servir à l'histoire du second empire. Paris, 1871. Gallica.bnf.fr.

Kallendorf, Hilaire , "The Diabolical Adventures of Don Quixote, or Self-Exorcism and the Rise of the Novel," Renaissance Quarterly 55 (2002): 192–223.

Knox, R.A., Enthusiasm: A chapter in the history of religion, with special reference to the xvii and xviii centuries. Notre Dame, Indiana: Notre Dame UP, 1950.

Kostroun, Daniella J. , Feminism, absolutism and Jansenism: Louis XIV and the Port-Royal nuns. Cambridge: Cambridge UP, 2011.

Lazzari , Les Métamorphoses ou Arlequin protégé par l'amour. Gallica. Bnf.fr.

Leigh, Mitch and Joe Darion , Man of La Mancha; a musical play, 1966.

Lesage, Alain-René , Le Diable boiteux. Paris: Veuve Barbin, 1707.

Lesjak, Carolyn, "All or Nothing: Reading Franco Moretti Reading a Review of Distant Reading and The Bourgeois: Between History and Literature," Historical Materialism: Research in Critical Marxist Theory 24 (3) (2016-01-01).

Llanas, Manuel, "El Quichotte en traducción de Filleau de Saint-Martin: Context, Situación i comentari," *Pere Quer*, Universidat de Vic, post 2005 but no date or pagination.

Magil, Frank , ed., "Jean-Jacques Rousseau," in Masterplots. Englewood Cliffs: Salem Press, 1978.

Maguire, Matthew W., The conversion of imagination from Pascal through Rousseau to Tocqueville. Cambridge, Massachusetts, and London, England: Harvard University Press, 2006.

Mailly, Chevalier de , Histoire amusante du brave chevalier Patapon, fameux chasseur. Dole: Prudont, 1808.

Martinez Mata, Emilio , "Cardenio a la luz de Luscinda," Bulletin of Hispanic Studies 92 (8) (2015): 949–963.

Martinez Mata, Emilio , Cervantes on Don Quixote, transl. Clark Colahan of *Cervantes comenta el Quijote*. Madrid: Cátedra, 2008. Bern, Switzerland: Peter Lang, 2010.

Martinez Mata, Emilio and Clark Colahan, Edition, introduction and notes; guest editor Mary Malcolm Gaylord, "*William Wadham Whitchurch, Don Quixote, a Comedy*" in the *Bulletin of the Houghton Library*, Harvard University, 27(3) (Fall 2016): 1–119.

McKenna, Antony , "Filleau de la Chaise et la réception des *Pensées* ," Cahiers de l'Association Internationale des Etudes Françaises 40 (1988): 297–314.

Méliès, Georges, 'A Trip to the Moon,' Wikipedia. Accessed August 3, 2021.

Méliès, Georges, L'Alchimiste Parafaragaramus ou la Cornue infernale, 1906.

Méliès, Georges, L'hallucination de l'alchimiste, 1897.

Méliès, Georges , La lune à un mètre, 1898.

Méliès, Georges , *Le voyage dans la lune*, 1902.

Ménage, M., Dictionnaire étymologique de la langue française. Paris: Briasson, 1750.

Mesnard, Jean , Pascal et les Roannez. Bruges: Desclée de Brouweer, 1965.

Moretti, Franco, Distant reading. London: Verso, 2013.

Motooka, Wendy , The age of reasons: Quixotism, sentimentalism and political economy in eighteenth-century Britain. London and New York: Routledge, 1998.

Nardo, Anna K., "John Phillips's Translation of 'Don Quixote' and 'the Humour of our Modern Language," Restoration: Studies in English Literary Culture, 1660–1700 36 (1) (Spring 2012): 1–22.

Norton, John J., "Prospero Humiiated: Protestant Theology in The Tempest," Shakespeare 5 (2009): 394–406.

Palmeri, Frank , "Review of Paranoia and Modernity," The Scriblerian and the Kit-Cats 40 (1–2) (Autumn 2007–2008): 185–187.

Parra Luna, Francisco , y Manuel Fernández Nieto , et al., "El enigma resuelto del Quijote," in Un debate sobre el lugar de la Mancha. Alcalá de Henares: Universidad de Alcalá, 2009. Pascal, Blaise , *Pensées*, 'Vanité, Imagination,' [1670]. UB.uni-Freiburg.de, I.44. Accessed June 6, 2020.

Paulson, Ronald , Don Quixote in England: The aesthetics of laughter. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins UP, 1998.

Peignot, Gabriel , Le livre des singularités. Dijon: V. Lagier, 1841.

Pène, Henri de , *Le Gaulois: littéraire et politique.* Paris, Feb. 7, 1896. Gallica.bnf.fr. Peraita, Carmen , Gobernar la república interior, ensenãr a ser súbdito: hagiografía y sociedad cortesana en Quevedo: epítome a la vida de Fray Tomás Villanueva de Francisco de Quevedo. Pamplona, Spain: EUNSA, 2012.

Percas de Ponsetti, H., "Luscinda y Cardenio: Autenticidad psíquica frente a inverosimilitud novelistica," in Ingeniosa Invencion: Essays on Golden Age Spanish Literature for Geoffrey L. Stagg in honor of his eighty-fifth birthday, eds. E.M. Anderson and A.R. Williamsen . Delaware: Juan de la Cuesta, 1999.

Pérez de Montalbán, Juan , Vida y Purgatorio de San Patricio. Madrid: Alonso Pérez, 1627. Perojo Arronte, María Eugenia , "Samuel Taylor Coleridge on *Don Quixote*," Cervantes: Bulletin of the Cervantes Society of America 34 (2) (Fall, 2014): 203–218.

Perry, Seamus, Coleridge and the uses of division. Oxford: Clarendon, 1999.

Picot, Aimé, Spectacles Enfantins. Théâtre de Phisique Amusante par le célèbre

Parafaragaramus. 1 te Partie. — Magie blanche, — Prestidigitation. 2me Partie. — Ombres impalpables. — Fantasmagorie," Écho des coulisses: Journal des théâtres avec illustrations Bordeaux, April (1853). Gallica.bnf.fr.

Pinard, E. et A. Ricauvert , *Les malices de Poliche*: parade, 1876, first performed in Paris at the Théâtre de Guignol, i.e., the Puppet Theater, 1874. Gallica.bnf.fr.

Pouzet, Régine , Chronique des Pascal: "Les affaires du monde" d'Etienne Pascal à Marguerite Périer (1588–1733), préface Jean Mesnard de l'Institut. Paris: Honoré Champion, 2001.

Proth, Mario , Au pays de l'Astrée. Paris, 1868. Gallica.bnf.fr.

Redondo, Agustín , Otra manera de leer el Quijote: historia, tradiciones culturales y literatura. Madrid: Castalia, 1997.

Renneville, Sophie de , Parafaragaramus ou Croquignole et sa famille, folie dédiée aux écoliers. Paris: Ledoux et Tenré, 1817.

Richter, Jean Paul , Vorschule der Aesthetik, in Jean Pauls Werke. Leipzig und Wien: Institute, 1804.

Rodrigues Vianna Peres, Lygia , "El purgatorio de San Patricio: El triunfo en el más allá," en Monstruos y prodigios en la literatura hispánica, eds. Mariela Insúa Cereceda Lygia Rodrigues Vianna Peres . e introd. Madrid y Frankfurt: Iberoamericana Vervuert, 2009, pp. 235–255.

Rousseau, Jean-Jacques , "Arlequin amoureux malgré lui," in Oevres complètes. France: Gallimard, 1964, vol. 2, pp. 935–955.

Rousseau, Jean-Jacques, Émile ou De l'éducation. La Haye : Néaulme, 1762.

Rousseau, Jean-Jacques , *Rousseau juge de Jean Jacques. Dialogue*. D'Après le manuscrit de M. Rousseau, laissé entre les mains de M. Brooke Boothby. Londres, 1780.

Rousseau, Jean-Jacques , Julie ou La nouvelle Héloïse ou Lettres de deux amants, ed. L. Bure . Paris: Firmin-Didot, 1825 [1761 by Marc-Michel Rey in Amsterdam.]

Ruta, Caterina María , "Aspectos iconológicos del Quijote," Nueva Revista de Filología Hispánica 38 (2) (1990): 875–886.

Saintine, Xavier Boniface , La nature et ses trois règnes: causeries et contes d'un bon papa sur l'histoire naturelle et sur les objets les plus usuels (4e édition de "La mère Gigogne et ses trois filles"). Paris: L. Hachette, 1879 [1864].

Saintsbury, George , in The Cambridge history of English literature, eds. A.W. Ward and A.R. Waller . New York: Macmillan Co, and Cambridge, England at University Press, 1933. Salón, P. Miguel , Libro de los grandes y singularísimos ejemplos que dejó de sí en todo género de santidad y virtud, particularmente en la piedad y misericordia con los pobres el Ilustrísimo y Reverendísimo señor don F. Thomas de Villanueva, Arzobispo de Valencia y religioso de la orden de San Agustín. Valencia: Pedro Patricio Mey, 1588.

Scala, Flaminio , "Il finto negromante: The Vitality of a Commedia dell'Arte Scenario by Flaminio Scala, 1611," Natalie Crohn Schmitt, ed. Text and Performance Quarterly 29 (2009): 299–326.

Schirle, Joan , personal correspondence, April 27, 2020.

Schmidt, R., Critical images: The canonization of Don Quixote through illustrated editions of the eighteenth century. Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1999.

Schmidt, R., "La praxis y la parodia del discurso del *Ars moriendi* en el *Quijote* de 1615," Anales cervantinos 42 (2010): 117–130.

Schmidt, R., "Leyendo otro que sean luz del alma: El Quijote y la literatura del Ars Moriendi," in Cervantes y el 'Quijote', ed. Emilio Martínez Mata . Madrid: Editorial Arco/Libros, 2007, pp. 113–124.

Schmidt, R., "The Performance and Hermeneutics of Death in the Last Chapter of *Don Quijote*," Cervantes 20 (2000): 101–126.

Schumacher, Nicole , Friedrich Heinrich Jacobi und Blaise Pascal: Einfluss, Wirkung, Weiterfuhrung. Würzburg: Königshausen & Neumann, 2003.

Sermain, Jean-Paul , "La fin de *Don Quichotte* ," Mélanges de la Casa de Velázquez [En ligne], vol. 37–2 | 2007, mis en ligne le 11 octobre (2010), consulté le 27 septembre 2022. URL: http://journals.openedition.org/mcv/1667; https://doi.org/10.4000/mcv.1667

Sermain, Jean-Paul , Le Singe de don Quichotte: Marivaux, Cervantes et le roman poscritique. Oxford: Voltaire Foundation, 1999.

Sermain, Jean-Paul , "Le testament de Don Quichotte," in Folies romanesques au siècle des Lumières, eds. René Démoris et Henri Lafon . Paris: Desjonquères,1998.

Shakespeare, William , *Twelfth Night*, 1602.

Stavans, Ilan, "One Master, Many Cervantes," Humanities 29 (5) (September/October), (2008).

Stewart, Philip , Introduction, Jean-Jacques Rousseau, Julie, or the new Heloise: Letters of two lovers who live in a small town at the foot of the Alps, transl. Philip Stewart and Jean Vaché . Hanover and London: University Press of New England, 1997.

Supplément illustré du Petit comtois , "Le Trésor et le Magicien." Besançon, 1900–1916. Gallica.BNF.fr.

Vanhoorne, Fréderick , "Primitivisme agrarian ou capitalisme? Économie et société chez les jansénistes du grand siècle," in Delumeau, *Jansenisme et puritanisme,* 2002, pp. 51–64.

Varas, Patricia , "El rufián dichoso: Una comedia de santos diferente," Anales Cervantinos 29 (1991): 9–19.

Vartanian, Aram , "The Death of Julie: A Psychological Post-Mortem," L'Esprit Créateur 6 (2), Pre-Romantic Literature (Summer 1966): 77–84.

Vaughn, C.E., in The Cambridge history of English literature, eds. A.W. Ward and A.R. Waller . New York: Macmillan and Cambridge, England: Cambridge U, 1933.

Vélez de Guevara , El diablo cojuelo. Madrid: Imprenta del Reyno, a costa de Alonso Perez, 1641.

Vilanova, Antonio , "Erasmo, Sancho Panza y su amigo Don Quijote," Cervantes 8 (1988): 44–92.

Wagenknecht, Edward , cited at http://www.popflock.com/learn?s=A_Trip_to_the_Moon. Acessed June 2, 2020.

Warner, James H., " *Émile* in Eighteenth-Century England," PMLA 59 (1944): 773–791. Warner, Marina, Once upon a time: A brief history of fairy tale. Oxford: Oxford UP, 2014. Wasmuth, Ewald, Über die Religion und über einige andere Gegenstände. Heidelberg: L. Schneider, 1954.

Wasserman, Dale , Man of La Mancha; a musical play, lyrics by Joe Darion, music by Mitch Leigh. New York: Random House, 1966.

Whitchurch, James Wadham, *Don Quixote, a Comedy*, edition, introduction and notes Emilio Martínez Mata and Clark Colahan, guest editor Mary Gaylord, *Bulletin of the Houghton Library of Harvard University*, 2018; unpublished ms. ca.1775; pp. 1–119.

Wiesner-Hanks, Merry , "Christianity and Gender," in Enlightenment, reawakening and revolution 1660–1815, volume 7 of Cambridge History of Christianity, eds. Stewart J. Brown and Timothy Tackett . Cambridge: Cambridge UP, 2006, pp. 166–184.

Zaslove, Arne , personal correspondence, April 27, 2020.

Ziolkowski, Eric J. , The sanctification of Don Quixote: From hidalgo to priest. University Park, Pennsylvania: Pennsylvania State UP, 1991.